

Newsletter

Clear Creek Community Services District 5880 Oak Street, Anderson, CA 96007 Serving the Communities of Happy Valley & Olinda 1963 - 2020

September 2020 Issue IX Phone: (530)357-2121
Fax: (530)357-3723

cccsd@clearcreekcsd.com www.clearcreekcsd.org

Board of Directors

Johanna Trenerry, Chairwoman Irwin Fust, Vice Chairman Virginia Bassham, Director Mark Engel, Director Murray Miller, Director



Manager

Kurt Born, General Manager

*Minutes from August 19, 2020 ** Next BOD Meeting ~ September 16, 2020*

DIRECTORS: Johanna Trenerry, Irwin Fust, Virginia Bassham, Mark Engel and Murray Miller

STAFF: Kurt Born, Cary Brown, Roberto Chacon and Christy Roberts

AUDIENCE: Dave Bartle, Rodney Page, Kimberley Strong, Sandy Winters and Tammy Cole

CALL TO ORDER: The meeting was called to order at 9:02 AM

CONSENT/AGENDA: A motion was made by Vice Chairman Fust and seconded by Director Engel to approve the minutes from July 22, 2020 with corrections, paid bills dated 7/24/20 through 8/12/20 and the July 2020 Financial Statements. Motion was voted on and unanimously approved. **NEW BUSINESS:**

Proposition 218 – Adopt Ordinance 2020-08: General Manager Born stated the Ordinance basically says you have read and agreed to the findings of RCAC and to go ahead and send notices to the customers. We need to start the 45-day period and this will get us to that point. If the Board is in agreement with what you've heard, then this is the next step in this process in getting this rate increase done. Chairwoman Trenerry asked Mr. Fust if he had any questions? Mr. Fust stated yes, if we were to adopt this ordinance today then that would give us a 45-day clock and the information in the packet about the rate increase would be sent out to all the customers, correct? Mr. Born stated yes. Mr. Fust stated, now the question is, if this comes back to us and there are not enough negative votes, then it would be up to us at the Prop 218 hearing to either adopt this or not to adopt it, is that correct? Mr. Born stated yes, that is correct. Mr. Fust stated here's the question, I'm assuming this to be the case that if we do adopt the rate schedule at the Prop 218 hearing, the rate cannot be more than what is stated in the notice that went out to all the property owners and renters but my understanding is that the rate could be less, is that right? Mr. Born stated the odds of that are slim. Mr. Fust stated so the Board could adopt a rate schedule that is less than this draft, correct? Mr. Born stated that he would let Rodney Page of RCAC answer that. Mr. Page stated that the open side to that, is that you would risk the State having other issues with funding this grant and moving forward because they base their funding on accepted rate studies. They already have this model in their hands, I have already turned this into them. Chairwoman Trenerry asked Director Bassham if she had any questions? Mrs. Bassham stated yes, she does. If a customer has an 1-1/2" meter and they want to exchange that for a 1" meter, can they do that? General Manager Born stated that he doesn't see any issues with a customer requesting to downsize. There are a lot of larger meters on smaller parcels that just don't need to be there and this would probably inspire those customers to downsize and that is the point of this is. Meters that are 3' and above, the District will pay the costs to have those meters changed out to a smaller meter but meters that are below 3", will be the customers responsibility to get their service downsized. A typical cost for meter replacement today is around \$300.00. Director Bassham stated just to clarify and repeat what you said, anyone with a meter that is smaller than 3", that wants to downsize to a smaller meter, the customer would have to pay all costs? Mr. Born stated yes. Chairwoman Trenerry asked Director Miller if he had any questions? Mr. Miller stated yes, he has a list of questions to ask. My question about the downsizing and in the Directors handbook, that the meter sizes are based on acreage and according policy. I just was wondering what we would say to customers that had meters put on their property due to policy and not by choice? General Manager Born stated no, meters are actually put in by choice and not by acreage. When a customer comes to us and asks for a meter and it's a reasonable size, they get what they ask for. Director Miller stated in reviewing the minutes from the meeting last summer and noticed we mentioned that we could have 4 or 5 different scenarios. I'm just wondering if there are other scenarios besides what we are being presented with today? Mr. Born stated that was a part of the leg work that was done in-house with RCAC and with staff, where we came up with different scenarios and rate amounts. We have had several meetings with RCAC to discuss the different options and ways to make this successful. Director Miller stated that, looking at the rate study and if it's based on randomly selected average bills, what was the sample size? Rodney Page stated that they used all the Districts records. Every drop of water that was delivered by meter was accounted for. We had 2300+ accounts entered in it, so there was nobody that was excluded and to get as accurate as possible. We used a years' worth of water usage to get an average. Mr. Page stated that Skip had them go in and make adjustments and come up with different scenarios and when it actually came down to running the numbers to what you see now, we went ahead and left those meters as being changed because if someone is not having a demand on that distribution system and using it to it's maximum capacity, then why would you want to pay a higher rate when you could pay much less and have a meter that actually serves the property and the current water usage. We went ahead and built that into this model and meters would be replaced as part of the grant because a lot of these larger meters were installed by the Bureau of Reclamation. Director Miller stated his next question is, what if we have some low income customers that are having difficulty and what are some policies we have in place to help them and the potential of 1,000 customers possibly wanting to downsize and obviously that would drop our revenue? Mr. Born stated that another thing we are doing; currently we have second and third units going through one meter, such as a trailer park that have 50 residences on it, are not paying separate service charges but with everyone being metered they will be. So with consideration of customers wanting to downsize, we should still see an increase in the revenue because there will be those additional meters and additional service charges. Director Miller asked, so if we have customers that feel they can't come up with the new rates, do we have any process for that? Mr. Born stated we do not. It's something we've discussed from time to time. The District pays for every drop of water that goes through the system and I don't know of any programs out there that would give us that kind of relief and would pay us back because someone can't pay their bill. The bottom line is, if there is a customer that can't pay their bill, we have always worked with them. We are able get them on a payment schedule that works for them and it works out. Rodney Page of RCAC stated that they went ahead and made the assumption in the model and we have the ability inside of that, so we actually took a percentage of those larger meters and put them in as a billing inside so we could see what the real income and impact would be. So even if they do downsize, you will not see a difference. Mr. Page stated that you also have to remember, you are currently giving water away and you will not be giving water away anymore. It will be charged from drop one now and that makes a difference in income. Districts in this situation when they move over to what the AWWA standards are, they see an increase in income that affects that bottom line. Director Miller stated as he was looking at the budget and theoretically thinking about rates, what if all these customers with 1", 1-1/2" and 2" meters switch down to 3/4" and what that does to the budget overall but it is an option to have if they can't afford it. Vice Chairman Fust stated that a lot of this will not be done immediately but will happen over a period of time and I could see where one will offset the other but I don't see everybody switching from a 1" meter to a 1/2" meter right away. I believe we will have time to work through this and see where we stand. Office Manager Cary Brown stated to

Clear Creek Community Services District Newsletter * September 2020 * Issue IX * Page 2

Director Miller that in going through this whole process, I thoroughly went through all the customers and did just as your saying, the 'what-if's' so that's where these numbers come from and how many of these customers are actually not likely to switch out because they really do use the amount of water the meter allows for. The same thing for the 2" and smaller meters, I honestly do not feel these prices will be so high that people will want to switch out. I do understand your concern with the low income but I don't think it's going to be a major issue and like Mr. Fust stated, this will play out in time. Director Engel stated that looking at the price between 1" and 1-1/2" is significant and as far as the monthly base charge and going up from there is even more significant. I think if I was one of those customers and I didn't think I needed the bigger meter, then I would definitely be looking at downsizing my meter but we have already covered this so I do not have any additional questions. Vice Chairman Fust stated with regards to those people who have trouble paying their water bill and I know the power companies, like City of Redding and PG&E, have structures set-up to work with people. I'm not sure that we can do the same kind of thing with our small water company and our limited resources but it's something we should look at and I suggest we have it on an Agenda for a future Board meeting. Director Miller stated he wished there were more options and he is opposed. Director Engel stated that this is a significant increase but it has been studied extensively and there is more than one reason we need to do this. We have big infrastructure problems and moving forward will put us into a position where we will be eligible for outside funds and I wish there was another option as well; however I feel it is necessary for us to do this. Director Bassham made a motion to move forward with Proposition 218 and Vice Chairman Fust seconded. Motion was voted on and approved.

Appropriations Tax Limitation for 20/21 Fiscal Year — Ordinance 2020-09: General Manager Born stated this is the same Ordinance we do every year. It keeps us in compliance with the California Constitution and just states that we can't spend any more than \$598,981.25, which our cap dollars equal \$365,00.00 anyway. This is just a matter of following protocol that is established by the State. Vice Chairman Fust made a motion and Director Engel seconded. Motion was voted on and approved.

Reimbursement ASADRA/SWRCB – Ordinance 2020-10: General Manager Born stated that this Ordinance gives him the option or opportunity to sign documents and represent Clear Creek CSD in determining and finding assistance through ASADRA. This is in addition to FEMA funding. This is a part of the process that is required. Director Bassham made motion and Director Miller seconded. Motion was voted on and approved.

Authorizing General Manager/Agent – Ordinance 2020-11: General Manager Born stated that this is another Ordinance that is similar to the one we did several years back for the Backwash Recycle Project and it allows me to review and sign assurances and certifications on behalf of the District. It is part of what the State Water Resources Control Board requirements for us to move forward with their assistance. Director Miller made a motion and Vice Chairman Fust seconded. Motion was voted on and approved.

Due to Covid Happy Valley Pride will not be giving out disposal vouchers for community clean up this year.

~ Fall Roadside Clean Up Day ~

Saturday, October 10th - 8:00 am to 11:00 am
Meet at the Happy Valley Community Center at 8:00 am. Bring
gloves - Trash bags will be available. Wear your Pride Day T-shirt.
Coffee and donuts will be served at 8:00 am.



Rain date: October 17th. For more information please call Johanna Trennery at (530) 357-2416



Congratulations to General Manager Kurt Born on 30 years of service to Clear Creek CSD!



Water Usage In Acre Feet March 1,2019 to February 29, 2020

Month	Previous Year	Current Year	+/-	
March	112.3	141.9	+29.6	
April	155.5	188.2	+32.7	
May	278.7	298.2	+19.5	
June	474.2	466.1	-8.1	
July	697.4	714.3	+16.9	
YTD	1718.1	1808.7	+90.6	

Figures reflect Meter readings at Whiskeytown Dam, less the water diverted to Centerville CSD.

Weather Observations July 2020

Monthly High & Low Temperatures High 110 Low 77 Avg. High 92.2 Avg. Low 76.7

*Year to Date Rainfall Totals are from January thru December

Rainfall Totals	2018	2019	2020
MTD	0.0"	0.0"	0.00"
YTD	6.11"	16.53"	3.90"

*CIMIS *

The California Irrigation Management Information System (CIMIS) is a program unit in the Water Use and Efficiency Branch, Division of Statewide Integrated Water Management, California Department of Water Resources (DWR) that manages a network of over 145 automated weather stations in California, CIMIS was developed in 1982 by DWR and the University of California, Davis (UC Davis). It was designed to assist irrigators in managing their water resources more efficiently. Efficient use of water resources benefits Californians by saving water, energy, and money. Visit the website @www.cimis.water.ca.gov.

Water Saving Tips:

Water during the cool part of the day, in the morning or evening.

REMINDER

Clear Creek C.S.D. would like to remind customers to please call the District Office any time water service needs to be turned off or on inside the meter box. This will ensure that District valves will only be operated by District employees, thus protecting the customer from charges incurred if valves are broken or meters are damaged. A field staff member is on-call during the weekends and evenings. 530-357-2121

"This District is an Equal Opportunity Provider"